


Minutes of the Averham, Kelham and Staythorpe Parish Council Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday 27th October 2020 via video-conference due to COVID19 restrictions

Present: Cllr. A. Fereday (Chair) Cllrs. J. Miller, I. Bradey, J. Allan, S. Emeny, J. Cobley and K. Nickson

Ex-officio: Jennifer Cawkwell, Clerk

	AKS 20-102
	Apologies for absence - Apologies were received from Cllrs. J. Phillips-Kelly, V. Hird and NCC Councillor Mrs. S. Saddington

	Action

	AKS 20-103
	To receive declarations of interest, direct or indirect from members in relation any item to be considered- No declarations were made. 

	

	AKS 20-104
	Approval of minutes – The minutes of the previous meeting held on 15th September 2020 were approved as an accurate record.

	

	AKS 20-105
	[bookmark: _Hlk55314139]Consideration of co-option of a Parish Council Member for the Averham Ward -The Parish Council considered an application from Mr. Keith Nickson to become a co-opted member. Mr. Nickson responded to several questions from members related to his application and then withdrew from the meeting whilst his application was considered. It was subsequently and unanimously agreed that he should be co-opted to the Council. The clerk undertook to make the necessary administrative arrangements. Mr Nickson was welcomed to the meeting.

	

	AKS 20-106
	Matters arising from the previous meeting, not covered in the agenda. Network Rail -Cllr. Fereday commented that the rail crossing at Bleasby had been closed for two and half hours on Sunday 17th October and that Cllr. Saddington was aware of the incident. Cllr Miller said that the issues with Network Rail were ongoing and unresolved.  Cllr. Emeny expressed the view that the poor performance would be an issue for the emergency services and suggested that Paddy Tipping, Police Commissioner might be contacted about the issue.  It was noted that previously the matter had been brought to the attention of Robert Jenrick MP. The Chairman said he would email Cllr. Saddington about these issues.

[bookmark: _Hlk55314093]Litter pick- It was noted that the litter pick in September had been a successful community event. It was agreed that it should be repeated in March 2020. Cllr. Miller agreed to co-ordinate the arrangements in Kelham. The Clerk was asked to contact Mrs. Carlisle and Mrs. Walker to ask if they would co-ordinate the arrangements in Averham and Staythorpe.

Cllr. Nickson expressed concern that when rubbish fell from the  collection vehicle on Monday 26th October around the junction of Church lane and Staythorpe Road that the workmen did not pick it up. The Clerk was asked to write to NSDC about this matter. Cllr. Brady also expressed concern about the amount of litter in the vicinity of the Newark Flyover. The Clerk was also asked to enquire whether NSDC collected litter in this area and if so the frequency of the collections.

Booking Form for Use of Assets -The Chairman said he had drafted a form which he would share with Cllr. Phillips- Kelly, incorporate her amendments and then share with the other councillors for comment.

Kelham Hall Grounds -Cllr. Fereday said that he had met with the owner of Kelham Hall and discussed the matters raised at the previous meeting and had subsequently sent an email to the members summarising the discussion.

[bookmark: _Hlk55314052]Bench at Kelham -The Chairman advised that he had sent an email to the Councillors setting out options for the provision of the new bench, he commented that he preferred the bench made from recycled plastic. He added that the appropriate forms had been submitted to NCC. Councillors commented that they would prefer a bench with plastic legs as these tended to be more resilient to the  weather. Cllr Miller suggested that the new bench might be sited on the corner of the Ollerton Road adjacent to the Mountain Ash as this was an attractive area and the bench would be easier to anchor on soft ground. It was agreed that the site would be considered further following the reply from NCC. Cllr. Cobley then expressed concern about the condition of some of the other benches. It was agreed that this matter would be considered with item AKS20-111.
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	NSDC Cllr. Roger Blaney joined the meeting via audio link at 7.25
	

	AKS 20-107
	Reports from County Councillor and District Councillor
[bookmark: _Hlk55313985]Cllr. Blaney was welcomed to the meeting and spoke about the following issues: Network Rail – He advised that Cllr.  Sue Saddington was continuing to liaise with Network Rail to resolve the outstanding issues adding that the crossing at Bleasby continued to be of concern but that over the previous six to eight months the reliability of the service had improved. He asked to be informed of any concerns or issues about Network Rail’s reliability. Cllr. Cobley advised that he was not aware of any recent issues with the Staythorpe railway crossing. 


COVID 19 Update – Cllr. Blaney informed the meeting about the increase in the incidence of COVID19 in Nottinghamshire. He anticipated that the area of Newark and Sherwood would soon be placed under Tier Three restrictions in line with the rest of the County. He stated that control of the disease rested in our hands individually and collectively and that restrictions would probably remain in place until mid-2021.

Cllr. Blaney then asked if the Parish Councillors wished to raise any issues.

Fly-Tipping- Cllr. Cobley commented that there had been two recent occasions when Fly-Tipping had occurred near Staythorpe Railway Crossing on land owned by the Power Station, which he had reported to RWE npower who had organised removal. 

[bookmark: _Hlk55313922] Cllr. Blaney emphasised the importance of reporting fly tipping promptly and added that reports should be made on the Council’s usual telephone number and it was helpful if possible, to take photographs particularly of car registrations. Cllr. Emeny stated that there had been fourteen incidents of fly tipping on Broadgate Lane/Cold Harbour Lane during the last twenty-five years, one of which had blocked the carriageway. He added that this had been reported to NSDC who again had responded quickly and removed the rubbish. Cllr. Blaney said that he would discuss the increased instances of fly tipping in this area with Matt Adey in the Waste Management Department. Cllr. Blaney added that he would enquire if NSDC’ s CCTV system used for monitoring fly tipping could be deployed in the area. 

Cllr. Blaney comments were noted and he was thanked for his input. He left the meeting at 7.50pm


	

	AKS 20-108
	[bookmark: _Hlk55313866]Consultation on the future of Manners Sutton School  
Cllr. Fereday introduced this item stating that he had read the consultation document and there did not appear to be any viable options for keeping the school open. Cllr. Bradey said he was disappointed that the option of Manners Sutton School becoming a Special School was not included in the list of options. He added that the School Governors were due to consider the consultation documentation at their next meeting. It was noted that the consultation document did not mention the community room which had been funded by Staythorpe Power Station. Discussion took place about the benefits of the Community Room being identified and listed as a Community Asset.  It was concluded that the only advantage of this would be an option to purchase the room if the site was disposed of. Discussion also took place about the likelihood of the number of children in the village increasing and attending the school. Cllr Bradey commented that the numbers of pupils on the school roll had fallen over the last few years and NCC’s population projections had concluded that the demand for school places was likely to fall .Councillors commented that critical Ofsted Reports and the fact that the school was not in the catchment area for the Minster School may have been factors influencing the fall in pupil numbers.    It was concluded that it was difficult to see how the school could become viable and offer value for money. It was agreed that if the School Governors supported the idea of the school becoming a special school that the Parish Council would write to NCC in support of this. It was noted that the consultation closed on 15th November.

	

	AKS 20-109
	To consider fly tipping and road blockages on Broadgate Lane, Kelham This item was considered earlier in the meeting, minute AKS 20-107 refers.

	

	AKS 20-110
	To consider the introduction of 50mph speed limit on Averham Bypass through Staythorpe -The Parish Council noted that NCC are consulting on this issue and that comments may be made until 27th November 2020. Cllr. Cobley asked that councillors encourage residents to write in support of the proposed limit. Discussion took place about the speed limits in the vicinity of the proposed limit. Cllr. Cobley proposed and Cllr Emeny seconded the proposal that the Parish Council support the introduction of the speed limit. Cllr. Fereday agreed to draft the Parish Council’s formal response.
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	AKS 20-111
	
To consider the condition of the public noticeboards and benches - Cllr. Fereday said that he had inspected the noticeboards in response to concern expressed by the clerk and had noted that all three noticeboards required painting whilst the catch on the Averham Board was broken. It was noted that the noticeboards were not the Parish Council’s assets but had been owned by the Council prior to the provision of the new noticeboards. After brief discussion it was agreed that the Council would accept responsibility for the maintenance of the noticeboards. Cllr. Miller advised that there was £200 funding available in the budget for the repair of assets. Cllr. Fereday kindly agreed to re-varnish the noticeboards at Kelham and Staythorpe whilst Cllr. Allan kindly agreed to repair the noticeboard at Averham. In response to a request from Cllr. Cobley, Cllrs. Fereday and Allan also undertook to refurbish the benches. 
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	AKS 20-112
	[bookmark: _Hlk55313792]Questions and comments from Members of the Public: Remembrance Sunday- The clerk said that she had been asked to check that the commemorative poppies would be in place before Remembrance Sunday. Cllrs. Miller and Bradey undertook to arrange this in Kelham and Averham.

 Food Bank - The Clerk said that a member of the public had asked the Parish Council to establish local collection points for Newark Food Bank for a week. The Council were pleased to agree to support this initiative.

	

	AKS 20-113
	Correspondence - email from NSDC regarding workmen- It was noted that the email received from NSDC rebutted the criticism and no further action could be undertaken on this matter.

	 

	AKS 20-114
	Planning Applications: 
20/01937/FUL Staythorpe House Farm, Staythorpe Road NG23 5RG Temporary Use of Existing Equestrian Menage for Tuition/Riding Clinic- This application was considered in detail and at length. The Parish Council noted an email received from a resident objecting to the development. Having reviewed the proposal for the existing equestrian menage for tuition and clinics the Parish Council concluded that the development had the potential to create a statutory nuisance due to noise levels resulting from the nature of the proposed activity.  The Council considered that this would be problematic for adjacent neighbours, especially at weekends, given the proposal to hold clinics from 9am to 5pm Saturday and Sunday. The Councillors also queried the length of time for which the temporary planning permission was being sought i.e.18 months, expressing the view  that, assuming  a business case had been prepared in advance of the planning application  that 18 months to demonstrate viability appeared  a little excessive. Cllr. Cobley proposed and Cllr. Fereday seconded the proposal that the Council object to Staythorpe House Farm’s Planning Application. This was put to the vote and the proposal carried. The Chairman undertook to write the response for the Clerk to submit to NSDC.    

20/01431 2 Ayrshire Way, Averham Single Storey extension – granted 25th September 2020

20/01592/HSE\– Olio Broadgate Lane, Kelham erection of single storey extension- granted 22nd October 2020

20/01553/HSE Manor Farm, Pingley Lane, Staythorpe- construction of detached double garage- granted 21st October 2020
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	AKS 20-115
	Finance – Cllr. Miller, Chair of the Finance Committee presented the Finance Report advising that the Committee had met on 20th October. He advised that all the income due totalling £4,018.94 had been received. He added that the budget was underspending as none of the planned village activities were taking place as a consequence of the Coved restrictions. He anticipated that the year end outturn would be a surplus of be £667.  The Finance Report was noted.

	

	AKS 20-116
	Election of Vice Chair and Nominations to the HR Committee
 The Chairman asked that expressions of interest in the role of vice-chairman and membership of the HR Committee be sent to him prior to the next meeting. 

	All

	AKS 20-117
	Parish Councillors’ Reports 
20/01814/LDC Croylands, Church Lane, Averham NG23 5XB Cllr. Allan expressed surprise that the above planning matter had not been presented to the Council for consideration. The Clerk stated that she had contacted NSDC’s Planning Department about the application and had been advised that a Lawful Development Certificate (LDC) is an assessment undertaken by the Council’s officers to determine whether Planning Permission is required.   Cllr. Nickson provided some background information which was noted.

Oak Tree School Grounds- Cllr. Allan commented the the Oak Tree in the School grounds would benefit from some canopy reduction. The clerk said she was aware of this issue and would write to NCC about the matter. 

	












Clerk

	

AKS 20-118
	Presentation of Long Service Award- Cllr. Emeny was presented with an engraved glass plaque marking twenty- five years as a Parish Councillor.

	

	AKS 20-119
	Date of the next Parish Council Meeting - 7:00pm Tuesday 8th December 2020.The meeting may be held via video conference due to COVID19 restrictions.

	



	
	The meeting closed at 9.15pm
	





Chairman: …...................................                        Date: ….......................
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